Papers for the Annual Parish Council Meeting, 28 July 2021
1. Vicar’s Report on the Activities of the Parish, 2020-2021

by the Reverend Cassa Messervy
Mission and Vision
Holy Trinity Church family is the ‘body of Christ’ in Seer Green and Jordans. Our vision is to ‘live and share Christ’s love’. As we look back over the last year, we look for the ways we have embodied Christ as we worship, grow as disciples and served God in our communities. We aim to be a more Christ-like Church for the sake of God’s world; more contemplative, more compassionate, and more courageous for the sake of the Kingdom. 
So what has been happening at Holy Trinity over the last year?
This year has seen some periods of unlocking from lockdowns and then further lockdowns which we were well prepared for through good planning and all that we had learned from the previous lockdowns. Lots of time has been spent preparing for the double vacancy as Ian our rector and I left our posts after Easter. This year sees a huge amount of change for our church and benefice but also new opportunities to look towards the next chapter in the life of our church and God’s mission through it. 
The PCC considered a range of issues and made plans for several projects in 2020 and the first part of 2021. Some highlights include:

· Eco Church award. Holy Trinity has just been awarded the bronze Eco Church Award which is the culmination of a project led by Nora Bennett and a small team from the PCC. This is a wonderful achievement and is a good symbol of a good culture of caring for creation in our church. 

· Online Church project completed. This year saw a fund-raising campaign to resource online church which our church family responded to so generously. A faculty was applied for and granted by the diocese and equipment was installed to enable live streaming from our building for services. This has been a lifeline for the lockdowns but also important for funerals when only a small number of people were allowed in the building. Our thanks to Janna and Olwyn for the huge amount of energy they have put into this project. 

· We have been able to continue to support our schools albeit in different ways including zoom Open the Book sessions. Three members of the PCC are governors at Seer Green CE School which has meant there have been many ways we have been able to support our Church school in this very difficult year. 

· Holy Trinity has found ways to work with our community over the last year particularly the Village Voices Choir at Christmas for the YouTube Carol service. We have also continued to support the Good Neighbours Scheme as the second and third lockdowns happened. 

· One large piece of work for the PCC and a small team of representatives has been the vacancy planning process which has included many meetings with Chalfont St Giles, Martin Williams (Area Dean) and Gill Lovell (Parish Development Advisor) which have led to the profile for the rector’s role now being complete and ready to advertise. 

· Engage, one of our Children’s ministry activities moved onto zoom in November 2020. This has been a great way to connect with families and children from their homes. We have see many families joining this event, many of whom are unable to attend church in normal times. 

· The pastoral care team has continued to offer support to people in new ways, ‘doorstep visits’ are one example. Another is the gift at Christmas of Advent Candles with prayers to keep people in touch with church when they couldn’t access the online services. 


All this activity is only possible because of the huge gift of time and resources that our church family and wider community gives to our church, both the building and the people. From the bottom of my heart, I thank everyone for all they have contributed this year. 

Revd. Cassa Messervy 

2. Safeguarding Report, 2020-21
by Olwyn Davison-Oakley
2020 -21 continues to be an interesting period in Holy Trinity’s history, largely due to the ongoing issues and concerns around Covid-19 and also because of Revd. Messervy leaving. Thank you to everyone in the parish (clergy, members of the PCC, church wardens, volunteers) for your support, patience and kindness during this last year, it has been most appreciated. 
Since the last APCM, all PCC meetings have continued to be online. As reported at each of these meetings, there have been no safeguarding incidents of note. 
Many people have taken this opportunity of relatively quieter times in the daily life of the parish to make sure that they are up to date with their training. The Diocese has been working hard to ensure that relevant training is available online and the Area Safeguarding Meetings are always well attended by Safeguarding Officers or their representatives, and provide the chance to question routines and protocol. I have been very grateful to those people who respond quickly to requests with regard to safeguarding training, and would ask that those who still have training to complete, do so at their earliest convenience.  Lois Henley-King has kindly temporarily taken over the administration of safeguarding training and will continue to remind people when they need to renew various levels.
I have been working hard to get safeguarding routines and policies as up to date as possible, which has entailed a fair amount of paperwork. However, as safeguarding is so very important, this was very necessary and I am confident that we are well equipped in this area. An action plan has been agreed by the PCC and submitted to the Diocese. Safeguarding has become a standing item on the PCC agenda. 
All DBS checks are now current, and I have begun the process of ensuring that Confidential Declaration Forms are in place for everyone, and that Safer Recruitment Guidelines are closely followed for all new volunteers.
Olwyn Davison-Oakley
Safeguarding Officer, Holy Trinity Seer Green and Jordans
3. Eco Church Annual Summary for Holy Trinity APCM 2021

by Nora Bennett
· The categories I’ve used to organise this summary are those used by the Oxford Diocese at their online Eco Hub.
· As well as reviewing Holy Trinity’s environmental stewardship actions in the last year, I have provided some 2019 background for our ‘technical’ initiatives.
1. Liturgy – 

. Service with video by priest and environmental expert Margot Hodson on 21st March in celebration of Environment Sunday.
a. Regular use of prayers and hymns reminding us of our duty to be faithful stewards of the Earth.
a. Teaching and learning – 
A Rocha Eco Church:  We are delighted to report that Holy Trinity was awarded the A Rocha Bronze Eco Church Award on 24th June, 2021. A Rocha is an international church environmental advocacy and teaching organisation and the award audits a church’s performance under five categories including worship and teaching, management of church buildings, management of church land, community and global engagement and lifestyle.  The PCC approved a motion to donate £125 to A Rocha as per their ‘standard’ donation request.

a. Outreach –
a. Churches Count on Nature wildlife survey – a national event designed to celebrate nature in our churchyards.  The event was advertised via posters in the village, the pew sheet, the HT website and the community WhatsApp group, and an information sheet and checklist were provided on Holy Trinity’s website.  We had approximately 10 participants including both adults and children, and identified more than two-thirds of the species on the 1980s list plus new ones. Records have been uploaded to iRecord, and hopefully will be transferred by the Caring for God’s Acre organisation, to the National Biodiversity Network database. 

b. Parish magazine articles published
a. October 2020: Summary of HT’s energy audit and subsequent actions in the context of the Oxford Diocese’s ‘Time to Act on the Climate. 
b  November 2020:  notice about local Rotary Clubs’ online environmental series. 
c. December 2020: Eco friendly Christmas wrap ideas.
d. June 2021: notice about the Count on Nature wildlife survey.
a. Advocacy –
While we have not carried out environmental advocacy as an organisation, individual members have done so, e.g. communication with elected representatives:

a. In August 2020 Rev. Cassa Messervy asked Nora Bennett to join the PCC as member for Eco Church and this was approved by the PCC.

b. Nora and Keith Wood-Smith,  Eco Church member for Chalfont St Giles, met on 22nd June to discuss progress, plans and ideas for our respective churches, and we hope to work together going forwards.

a. Technical - 2019/2020:
Holy Trinity commissioned a sponsored energy survey to provide advice on how we could be more energy efficient and provide a sustainable and comfortable environment to support the church’s continued use. Completed on 28/08/2019 by Matt Fulford.

Findings were that our heating and lighting costs were over the benchmark for the size of our church. 

Recommendations were that:

a.  we change energy plan to one fully based on renewable energy; 

b.  recapture VAT wrongly charged by the energy company; 

c.  insulate the door more effectively; 

d.  adjust our thermostat timings;

e.  ask our energy company to install smart meters;

f.  install a product called Endotherm in the heating system and

g. replace the light fixtures.

Recommendations a. through d. were completed in 2019. 

Recommendation g. regarding updating the energy inefficient lighting - initial quotes were obtained; this is a future project.  

a. Technical - 2020/2021:
Data on hours of use of the church in the past year, and figures from the past 12 months’ utility bills, was gathered and submitted to the CofE as part of our online ‘parish return’.  We were rated ‘G’ for our energy use but ‘C’ for use/person hour, in other words when taking into consideration the amount of time the church is in use, our energy expenditure is not as bad as it appears initially.

Recommendation d. from Matt Fulford’s 2019 energy survey ( thermostat use) was further explored, using a greenhouse thermometer to check temperatures inside the church, and it was determined the church maintains a temperature sufficient to avoid damage to the fabric of the building.

Recommendation f. (Endotherm) was looked into but our heating contractor explained that a slow leak in our heating system made this inappropriate. 

Matt Fulford had encouraged us to apply for a £150 grant under the Church Energy Efficiency Grant Scheme to cover the cost of achieving some of the recommendations. An application was submitted and we await the result.

Nora Bennett

Eco Church member for PCC
4. Charity Committee Report 2020/2021

by Jane Spoerry
This report covers the period from September 2020 - July 2021 
During this exceedingly difficult year, members of our communities, congregation and committee have been energetic as they have sought to find ways to support our charities. I applaud the fantastic ‘street heroes’ who collect donations for One Can Trust throughout the year. At our online Harvest Service, it was wonderful to see the generous contributions from our communities filling the area around the altar and the choir stalls. 
In December Ali Cork led a dedicated group of six for Wycombe Homeless Connection. Also, in December various members of the committee and congregation organised appropriate gifts for each family at St Andrews Family Support Group.
For the second year we were not able to organise a door-to-door collection for Christian Aid.
As ever we have tried to support a blend of local, national, and international causes. The locally based charities are- One Can Trust, Padstones, St Andrews Family Support Group, Mares Community Farm and Wycombe Homeless Connection. For the first time this year we supported Wycombe Women’s Aid. 
Our national and international charities are- Kisiizi, Combat Stress, Disaster Emergency Committee, Children’s Society, Bible Society, Li Tim-Oi Foundation, Christian Aid, and Albella Boys Home.
	HT programme 2020/21

	Month
	Charity

	September
	Kisiizi

	October
	One Can Trust

	November
	Combat Stress

	December
	Disaster Emergency Committee
Padstones 
Christingle: Children’s Society & St Andrews

	2021
	

	January
	Wycombe Women’s Aid

	February
	Bible Society

	March
	Mares Community Farm

	April
	Li Tim-Oi Foundation

	May
	Christian Aid 

	June
	St. Andrews Family Support Group

	July
	Wycombe Homeless Connection

	August
	Albella Boys School


We have continued to suggest that financial support go directly to the charities via their websites. For those who donate by cash and cheque Audrey, our fantastic treasurer, has been happy to forward those donations and reclaim gift aid when appropriate.
I would like to thank all those who gift their time and energy raising funds and awareness for many hard-working charities. I would like to thank all the members of the committee for their interest and support for our chosen charities. This year two members of the committee have stepped down, Eli Merchant and Kathy Campbell. We will miss their thoughtful support in our meetings and their help and organisation in promoting the charities. We thank them for their much-valued service. 
If you would like to know more about the work of the charity committee, please speak one of us: Katharine Parker, Geoffrey Brand, Rachel Gibson or me, Jane Spoerry. We would welcome your interest and support. 
Jane Spoerry
Church Warden

5. Wardens’ Report on the Activities of the Parish 2021
by Jane Spoerry and Janine Dunnell


So what has been happening at Holy Trinity since Cassa left on 4 April 2021?
We held our first in person, socially-distanced services, with live-streaming, on Easter Sunday, to celebrate Easter Day, but also to say farewell to Cassa.  
New pattern of services
The Church Wardens have been meeting regularly with Jenny Tebboth and Paul Henderson to plan service cover and establish a regular pattern of worship.
Since Easter, we have provided the following services:
· a pre-recorded 10:00am All-Age service on the first Sunday of the month

· in-person 8:00am BCP Holy Communion in Holy Trinity for the first and third Sunday, and at Chalfont St Giles for the second and fourth Sunday

· blended in-person and live-streamed 10:00am services for the second, third and fourth Sunday, with Holy Communion on the second and fourth Sunday.
We have welcomed three guests to lead the services: Daf Meirion-Jones, Jennifer Locke and Ben Clarke.
Benefice Vacancies
We have consulted with people on our Electoral Roll, as well as various community groups, to identify what we want for our new vicar, and whether we are prepared to pay for a House for Duty, part-time or full-time vicar.  The decision has been made to have a House for Duty vicar.
Jane and Janine have supported Chalfont St Giles in developing the Benefice Profile.  The Section 11 and Section 12 meetings have been held for both Parishes to approve the profile, as well as to get the approval of the Amersham Dean and the Archdeacon of Buckinghamshire.

Olwyn and Janine will represent Holy Trinity during the interviews for the Rector.  They have participated in completing the advertisement for the Rector.
Special Services
We held our first wedding this year on 26 June with 60 socially distanced guests, with a second one on 21 July.  Our first baptism was held on 18 July.
We are very grateful for all the support and hard work from our ministry team and our PCC colleagues to help keep Holy Trinity running smoothly.
Jane Spoerry and Janine Dunnell 
Church Wardens
July 2021
6. Electoral Roll Report

by Heather Rowe
This year there has been a decrease of two in the numbers on the roll due to departures of individuals from the area.    
                                                                    
The attached figures are the roll numbers since 2007/08:

	2007/08
	2008/09
	2009/10
	2010/11
	2011/12
	2012/13
	2013/14

	107
	129
	134
	138
	134
	106
	106


                                                    
	2014/15
	2015/16
	2016/17
	2017/18
	2018/19 Revised
	2019/20
	2020/21

	108
	109
	106
	103
	116
	120
	118




                                              

Heather Rowe
Electoral Roll Officer
July 2021
a. Annual Buildings Report, 2021

by Janine Dunnell
The following is a summary of the works undertaken on the Church, Churchyard and Parish Church Hall between September 2020 and July 2021.  Further details are available in PCC minutes and also in the record of works log.
During 2020 and 2021 the church and buildings were insured once again by Ecclesiastical Insurance.  
Regular maintenance was undertaken as required.  This included fire extinguisher servicing, heating servicing, and air conditioning servicing (Church Hall).  The drains at the Church Hall were also cleared of a blockage.
Dennis Munden has continued the maintenance of the churchyard, cutting the grass, evening out the bumps, and he has started restoring the collapsed graves.  Our grateful thanks to Dennis for all his hard work.
The larger project was to install a new sound cabinet, cameras and wi-fi in the church so that we can have live-streamed and recorded Sunday services, as well as offering it for special services.  A big thank you to Janna Holder and Olwyn Davison-Oakley for all their hard work and perseverance in getting this done and operational.
Many thanks to all who help with the upkeep of the buildings, in particular Mark Webb.
Janine Dunnell
Churchwarden   
8. Amersham Deanery Synod Report, 2020-2021

by Janine Dunnell
The Amersham Deanery Synod meets quarterly with the chair alternating between one of the two Area Deans – Tim Harper and Martin Williams, the assistant Area Dean (Cassa) and the Lay Chair (Lawrence Tebboth – Jenny’s husband).  Our Deanery Synod is a dynamic, outward looking gathering at which we learn about issues important to church life, including the mysteries of the workings of the Church of England!  
Tim Harper retired this year, and Peggy Ludlow has replaced him as Co-Area Dean. Peggy and her husband Brian are the Associate Ministers for Chenies & Latimer.  Cassa has left the Deanery, but no replacement for her has been announced.  
The meetings have continued on Zoom. 
At the September 2020 meeting, there was a presentation from Gerrards Cross CoE School on how they are adapting to the Covid pandemic.  Martin Williams shared a video on ‘The Scattered Church’, and there were breakout groups to discuss the lessons from the video, and the purpose of the church and how we use the times when we are gathered together.
At the November 2020 meeting we focussed on the finances of the Deanery, how Parish Share is allocated, and how parishes are coping during the lockdown.  We also had breakout rooms to discuss rebuilding ministry with children, and working with adults coming to faith, led by those who had attended webinars arranged by the Diocese. 
At the March 2021 meeting the number of vacancies in the Deanery was discussed, and the long delays and complex procedures.  It was agreed that this would be further discussed when the Deanery Synod could meet again in person.  There were breakout groups to discuss how churches can move forward after the lockdowns, and how we can look for signs of life. 
The June 2021 meeting was cancelled.
Slides of presentations can be found on the Amersham Deanery Synod website.
The Deanery pilgrimage to Oberammageau scheduled for June 2020 had to be postponed because of the coronavirus and it is now due to take place in June 2022.  
All Deanery Synod meetings are open, though only Synod members can vote, so do watch the pew sheet for any talks which interest you.  The Deanery Synod is an important part of the working of the Church of England, so please do pray for its work, your present representatives and for more people in our congregation to become interested in being Synod members.
Janine Dunnell
Deanery Synod representative
July 2021
